Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting 

July 10, 2014 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, July 10, 2014.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
None.

Visitors:
Charles Bowden, Margaret Brantley, Lisa Bratton, Mike Devine, Sue Devine and Ashley Lantz.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of July 10, 2014 to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman LaMonica delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Hearing – Proposed Text Amendments
· Mayor Becker opened the Public Hearing on the proposed text amendments at 7:31 p.m. 
· Planning Director Vicky Brooks pointed out that the petition was in front of the council now and apologized that it was not in the agenda packet.  Ms. Brooks explained that the town had received a request from Michael and Suzanne Devine to change our text for Caretaker Quarters to allow it to be 2,500 square feet.  Ms. Brooks presented some text amendments to the council along with an explanation as to why they were being recommended.  The recommended change to the definition of Caretaker Quarters would be “a dwelling unit located over an approved barn which houses an individual or family who is employed by the primary user of the property or is the property owner to oversee and protect the daily operations of the property and structures.  Such dwelling unit shall not be used for any purpose other than as a Caretaker unit.  The total square footage of the dwelling unit shall not exceed 2,500 square foot”.  The square footage was being changed from 1,200 square feet.  In addition, Caretaker Quarters was being added to Article 5 – Table of Uses as a Conditional Use, which means anyone that wants to do that would have to come back to the town through the Conditional Use process. 
· Ms. Suzanne Devine explained that they had been buying land over on Raymond Austin Road for probably 12 years now (they have 41 acres) and they would like to have a little gentleman’s farm with horses, goats, chickens and a little greenhouse to grow food.  They were going to put their house in the front field and the barn in the back field, but then they came up with the idea of just building one structure, which would allow more field to be open for the animals and pastures.  Mr. Michael Devine mentioned that they plan on out-buildings for storage.  Ms. Devine concurred and explained that they don’t plan on keeping the hay in the barn; they will probably have a detached garage next to it and then a place to keep the hay and the tractors, etc. 
· Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if she had the planning board discuss with Chief Gaddy any safety issues with fire, because of things you might store in a barn.  Ms. Brooks responded that that would all come about through the Conditional Use process.  
· Mayor Becker clarified that at this Public Hearing what the council was really doing is slightly redefining the Caretaker Quarters to allow it to be larger and allowing the owner of the property to occupy it; then the process of actually doing it would go forward into that Conditional Use process.  Ms. Brooks confirmed that this would allow the applicant to come to the town for a Conditional Use Permit.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if that was where the sprinkler system would come into play.  Ms. Brooks responded that it could, yes.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that definitely has to be in place if she was remembering correctly; that was a requirement of increasing previously.  Ms. Brooks explained that if this text amendment is approved the applicant can move forward.  Councilwoman Critz questioned/stated that the Devines had obviously already thought about their safety.  Ms. Devine responded yes, they already know that they want to have two ways to get out and a sprinkler system sounds great.  The only hay that will be in the barn is the hay they are feeding the horses; none will be stored.  Ms. Devine stated that she doesn’t know much about sprinkler systems, but she would welcome that.  They already have ladders to attach to the walls so that you could get out of each bedroom; fire safety will be of the utmost importance.        
· Mayor Becker closed the proposed text amendments public hearing at 7:42 p.m.              
3.
Public Comments
· Mr.  Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road.
4.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda as it was presented containing the following:
A. June 12, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. May 2014 Tax Collector’s Report
C. May 2014 Finance Report

and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
5.
Consideration of the Proposed Text Amendments 
· Ms. Brooks stated that the Public Hearing had been advertised as required and that the planning board had unanimously recommended approval of the two text amendments.  Ms. Brooks explained that she had drafted a Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency for the council and if they were okay with it and didn’t want to make any changes she would recommend that they adopt that statement.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she felt this was perfectly consistent with everything the council has tried to do in the community to encourage agriculture, equestrian and a more rural fit; “it fits our vision plan”.  Mayor Becker agreed and stated that he thought anything the town could do to allow owner occupancy to have larger quarters and to be able to occupy and operate their own farm really is in keeping with what we are trying to accomplish.  Ms. Brooks noted that she wanted the council to be aware of the fact that they will have the barn on this property, but in addition later on they could also put a principal structure on this property.  Councilwoman Critz commented/asked if at that point the only person/people that could live about the barn would be a caretaker.  Ms. Brooks responded yes.  Mayor Becker asked if the council wanted to adopt this it would be a two-step process.  Ms. Brooks responded that the council would adopt the statement and then make a motion on the text amendments.           
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency for Zoning Ordinance Article 2 Definitions being changed and Article 5 being added to the Table of Uses and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to proceed to adopt the changes as proposed to Article 2 and Article 5 and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· The text amendments are as follows:  
ZONING ORDINANCE

ARTICLE 2

AMEND: 

Caretaker Quarters.

A dwelling unit located over an approved barn which houses an individual or family who is employed by the primary user of the property or is the property owner to oversee and protect the daily operations of the property and structure(s).  Such dwelling unit shall not be used for any purpose other than as a caretaker unit.  The total square footage of the dwelling unit shall not exceed 1,200 2,500 square feet.
ZONING ORDINANCE

ARTICLE 5 – TABLE OF USES
ADD THE FOLLOWING:
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6.
Turning Point
· Ms. Lisa Bratton introduced herself as the volunteer coordinator for Turning Point, which is the domestic violence shelter here in Union County.  Ms. Bratton pointed out that she had brought a pamphlet and some information on their hotline and their stores.  The biggest reason Ms. Bratton was here this evening was to publicly thank the council for the generous donation of $1,500 for the shelter; the money is very appreciated and it has an immediate impact.  Ms. Bratton invited the council to come tour the facility, if they ever wanted to her phone number is on the pamphlet.  Ms. Bratton commented that they also have their little shops listed in there; there are two in Monroe and one in Waxhaw.  All the donated items come through those stores and all of the proceeds go into running the programs at the shelter.
· Ms. Bratton introduced the new Executive Director of Turning Point Ashley Lantz.  Ms. Lantz commented that every time she comes here she reminds the council that this is her home and explained that on her very first day in her very new job she got a letter from Mayor Becker explaining that the town was donating $1,500 to their program, which was one of the best letters any executive director could receive on her first day.  Ms. Lantz stated that what made it even more special was because it came from her town and her people.  Ms. Lantz wanted to say thank you and again invite the council to tour the facility to see the great work the staff does; they have a tour every month.  Ms. Lantz added that the ladies come through the stores with their children.  Turning Point is not only taking donations, so they can resell the items and have unrestricted funds to fund their services that they provide these women and children, but they have access immediately for them to have clothing, toys for their kids; that is super important.  They have furniture for a new home once they get on their feet, so it’s bigger than just the funding that it brings in.        
7.
Catawba Lands Conservancy
· Ms. Margaret Brantley thanked the council for having her here this evening; this has been a good partnership for Catawba Lands Conservancy for the last several years.  Ms. Brantley explained that Catawba Lands Conservancy is the local land trust that covers six counties and they are the only conservation organization that works in this region. 
· Ms. Brantley showed a PowerPoint presentation with the following highlights:
· This year has been a record year for Catawba Lands Conservancy and land conservation; they have conserved more acres this year than they have ever in the past and they are very excited about that.  
· There is a lot of potential for conservation in Union County; however, there is also a lot of growth, which makes it challenging.
· Union County is one of the fastest growing counties in the State, so they have a lot of work to do quickly if they want to make any significant progress.
· Catawba Lands Conservancy is the lead agency for the Carolina Thread Trail, which covers a 15 county footprint.  It will be close to 1,500 miles of interconnected trails in two states.  Each county underwent a planning process and adopted their own section of trails with how many trails they wanted and where they wanted them to connect.  
· Initially when the Carolina Thread Trail vision was started approximately seven years ago they had thought that there would be about 500 miles, but when the community coordinators went into the cities/towns/municipalities with this idea they were so energized and excited about the project that they adopted triple the amount of what had been envisioned. 
· Rowan County is undergoing the adopting process right now and it is anticipated that there will be a plan for them by the end of this year, which means that they will be away from the planning process and into the construction phase.  
· Ms. Brantley is the Development Director for both organizations, so the additional mileage of trails has ensured her of a lot of job security, which she is very excited about; hopefully she will be here for a while.
· Currently they have close to 15,000 acres protected through the Catawba Lands Conservancy with 176 properties and 223 miles of completed trail for the Carolina Thread Trail on the ground.  
· Over the next five years the goal is to make sure that there are five contiguous miles of trail in each county, so that you can actually go and walk or ride a bike 10 miles (five miles up and five miles back). 
· They have focused on the north and south spine, which would be an approximately 129 mile segment and they would like to get that 50% completed.
· There are several “blue ways” across the region where you can put in and paddle.  They have “put ins” and “take outs” every five to ten miles, which means you could have a decent day paddling along one of our beautiful rivers.
· Union County is going to be a huge part of the growth (as shown on a map), which is a good thing, but they also want to preserve some nice natural spaces for us.  They have had the most conservation success right around Mineral Springs thanks in part to the town’s financial donations and through Mayor Becker’s support.
· This year they have preserved 140 to 154 acres adjacent to the Waxhaw Creek, which will house about 1.5 miles of the Carolina Thread Trail that will be constructed.  This was done in part through a bargain sale by the owners of the property who will be developing the rest of it.  They received money from the Clean Water Management Trust Fund and then Duke Energy helped fund a section of the trail.  The reason Duke Energy helped fund this is because the Waxhaw Creek is a feeder creek into the river after Charlotte has done its damage, so it helps clean the water and provides a better source for us in the future.
· The Howey Farm is the second big project for this year in the second phase of his conservation efforts.  They have conserved 104 acres of his soy, corn and wheat farm, which adds to the 115 acres that has already been conserved.
· Ms. Brantley thanked the council and asked if there were any questions that they have for her (if she can answer them as she is the development director and not the land acquisitioner).  Councilwoman Critz asked what the regulations are on land that will continue to be farmed; there was a lot of controversy about GMO products.  Ms. Brantley responded that each easement is different and it is determined by the farmer and the land acquisition director.  Ms. Brantley did not know if there were any federal regulations that they have to go through for that; she did not think so, but she would find out.          
8.
2014-2015 Budget Narrative Update
· Mayor Becker explained that he had given the council the rewritten version of the budget analysis that includes some of the clarification about the salaries (highlighted in yellow), which was the only change that was made after the budget was presented and adopted last month.  Mayor Becker further explained that he put together what we call an “adopted budget” now that it is no longer the “proposed budget”; it has been submitted to Ms. Brooks who has put it on the website, and it is available in the lobby.  Councilwoman LaMonica thanked Mayor Becker for making those changes; “that helps”.    
9.
Consideration of Meeting Format
· Mayor Becker announced that this agenda item was between Ms. Brooks and Councilwoman LaMonica with Councilwoman LaMonica being the lead.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that she was not sure that she had prepared anything, so this part was on Ms. Brooks.  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that where we left it last time was that we wanted to do some research and some benchmarking with some of the communities in the area with regards to when they hold their public comments and allow the audience participation in the town council meetings.  Whether at the front or at the end and in regards to how long a period of time do they offer; clearly Ms. Brooks has done some wonderful leg work here putting together this matrix for the council.  Councilwoman Neill commented that it was a lot of work with a lot of good information.  Councilwoman Critz added that she thought Ms. Brooks did a good job tailoring a citizen comment sheet to Mineral Springs.  Councilwoman Critz noted that the citizen comment sheet wasn’t her original idea; she got it from the Institute of Government whom she had contacted and also from a previous notebook on the Essentials of Municipal Government.  Councilwoman Critz applauded Councilwoman LaMonica for trying to respect and meet requests that had been made to her by some of the citizens that had been visiting.  Councilwoman Critz appreciates that it had taken the council to the place where they don’t just do a knee jerk or emotional decision, but that they have actually taken the time to look around and see really what works.  Councilwoman Critz also commented that she appreciates Mr. Bowden’s comment concerning it being on the agenda and knowing it was coming up.  Councilwoman Critz also appreciates Attorney Griffin’s many pieces of information to the council; it has been valuable.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she loves the comment sheet and that she really likes the fact sheet (guideline bulletin) that was put together; it will be helpful for people that don’t understand how the council operates.  Councilwoman Critz explained when they were elected they had to learn what to do, they didn’t just get into this job and go “wahoo this is how we do this”, they all had to undergo training.  The information that Ms. Brooks gave the council can be given on our website, as well as in the room itself for the people attending; this is a great step forward.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it comes down to education as far as what to expect, because it can be a little daunting to come into a meeting like this knowing you have some ideas about what you want to talk about and then to find there is just a very set structure to it and not knowing when you can talk and how you can get your point across.   In looking at the matrix which is kind of all over the place – most of them seem to do their public comments at the front and then there are two or three that do it three quarters of the way down or at the end, but Councilwoman LaMonica was honestly surprised to see how many do two (one at the beginning and one at the end); it’s a little all over the place, but the majority of it seems to be up front.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that one of them has a rule where you could only talk about what’s on the agenda at the beginning and then you could talk about whatever you want to at the end.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that she had seen that and thought it was pretty interesting.  Most everybody allows for three minutes and some go as long as fifteen minutes (which is a long time), so clearly two minutes is on the short end.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that this council would want to increase it to three minutes and between that and some of the educational things (flyer/comment sheet) that we are doing she feels that we are fine leaving it where it is and see how we do.  Councilwoman Neill agreed that it should be left where it is; she remembered years ago that the county commissioners were considering moving the public comments from the beginning to the end and they met a lot of opposition from the public.  Councilwoman Neill stated that she has to go with what the council says; what we are doing is very good, so “let’s not fix what is not broken”, it should be kept where it is although she is not opposed to adding another minute to the comments as she thought that would be fair.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that the council might want to consider as part of the welcoming the public to have Mayor Becker let them know that there is a flyer in the back on what to expect as part of the meeting and how public comments work; just to verbally point folks in that direction as part of the meeting itself.  Councilwoman Coffey explained that she thought that if it were available in the back that the public should see it and we don’t need to put this on our agenda and make a statement.  Mayor Becker commented “or just remind people that”.  Councilwoman Coffey stated that it is on the website and it is here in the room; “we are doing overkill here, I’m sorry”.  Councilwoman Cureton agreed.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that the council was addressing something that not the major percentage of our constituents requested and she feels that when they make a change as a town it should be according to the majority and the majority has not spoken, but she doesn’t have opposition to the three minutes, she is fine with that.  Mayor Becker explained that Councilwoman LaMonica was basically thinking (based on the feedback) that keeping it at the beginning is probably the best place.  Councilwoman Coffey responded let’s keep it at the beginning and that she is okay with going from two minutes to three minutes; however, we are making a change based on a very small percentage of the constituents we serve and that is generally not how it works.  Councilwoman Critz explained for the audience that when the council goes through government training they are taught and guided that it is legislatively irresponsible to make legislation based on a minority, but this is a procedure, it isn’t legislative; however, she appreciates Councilwoman Coffey’s point, because it is very legitimate, but she does think sometimes…  Councilwoman Coffey responded change is good and she is not having a problem with that, but she is saying the reason that it came up was based on a very small percentage and the council is reacting to that.  Councilwoman Critz commented that it is a good thing from time to time to look at our procedure and to relook at things, because there is always room for improvement.  Councilwoman Neill stated that she wanted to say “thank you” for all of the information (comments about the resident participation and where public comments are); it is so detailed and it just makes her realize that we are consistent with what the majority of these towns in our state are doing and she is real happy about that.  Councilwoman Coffey thanked Ms. Ridings for putting those questions out there; otherwise we wouldn’t have gotten the compilation of information that we have.  Councilwoman Neill agreed that they were excellent questions.  
· Mayor Becker stated that he believed that there was a consensus, which the council may adopt into policy in just a minute pending any critique to the written items.  The consensus is to have a stack of tri-fold meeting procedure guidelines at the back of the meeting room and a stack of the comment forms available at every meeting.  Councilwoman Critz added that she would like to see the comment forms put on the website where it could be downloaded, because as they are written they could be sent in anonymously if someone did not want to be personally contacted or they could put in their personal information if they wanted to be personally contacted.  Councilwoman Coffey added that these documents should be available at “Coffee with the Mayor”.  Mayor Becker added “and in the lobby all of the time”.  Councilwoman Coffey agreed and noted that they should be available on a regular and consistent basis; therefore, people always have access to it.  More informed citizens make better citizens.  
· Ms. Brooks asked if the council wanted the citizen comments sheet copied and distributed when they are received (for example if someone filled one out prior to the meeting).  Councilwoman LaMonica responded it would go into the next agenda packet.  Ms. Brooks responded okay and commented that anything that was received during the month… Councilwoman LaMonica stated “would go into the next packet”.  Ms. Brooks continued that the council could discuss it or not, but as long as they have the material.  Mayor Becker commented that he believed that staff does have a certain amount of autonomy, because some of the things might be answerable by staff.  For example, if staff gets an email then staff may reply and will pass that history onto the council.  So if there is a reply to a comment form based on staff’s knowledge that would be okay and then it would be passed onto council.  Councilwoman Critz commented that it would be her guess that the majority of these are going to be able to be answered by staff.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that it was her hope that the council would drive everything to one point person and if there is something that comes to someone that we forward everything to that point person whoever it may be; if it’s finance, it’s Mayor Becker, if it’s zoning, it is Ms. Brooks.  “We all don’t need to be trying to micromanage all of this, that’s not what we want to get into, I think our point people are on and they can handle it and if they have something they can’t they are going to come to us”, Councilwoman Coffey said.  Mayor Becker responded “trust me, we like to pass the buck to you all sometimes”.                                    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the two drafts as well as to procedurally increase our public comment time to three minutes.  Councilwoman LaMonica mentioned that this would require a change to the brochure.  Mayor Becker responded that we knew; Ms. Brooks and he were talking about how the comments would be pending any changes made by the council.  The aforementioned motion was seconded by Councilwoman Neill.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker thanked Councilwoman LaMonica for getting the council started on this and thanked Ms. Brooks and Ms. Ridings; this was one of the bigger staff efforts over the past few months with a lot of research, which is credited to the clerical staff.  
10.
Consideration of Opening Closed Session Minutes
· Mayor Becker explained that this is something that we as a council are permitted to do.  The reasons for having closed session are very specific and spelled out in the General Statutes.  The town has done it a few times, for example for legal advice when there’s attorney/client privilege observed, for certain personnel discussions and more recently to establish and modify and develop a negotiating position for the purchase of real property, which we just succeeded in doing.  This council is encouraged and certainly allowed to open the minutes of those closed sessions at any time when they feel that the reason for the closed session has passed.  Mayor Becker stated that there is not any further negotiation and that he thought he had mentioned in passing that “we closed”; Attorney Griffin got us through that very quickly and perfectly.  Any discussion of negotiation are a moot point; therefore, in the interest of the public having full disclosure the council could consider opening the minutes of those two closed sessions that were held to establish those negotiating  positions if they feel it is appropriate.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to open the closed session minutes from the meetings held on April 10, 2014 and May 8, 2014 and publicize those along with the regular minutes and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  Mayor Becker asked Attorney Griffin if there were any legal advice that the council needed on that.  Attorney Griffin responded “no, I think you should”.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker informed the council that the process of that sale turned out to be much more complicated that they really thought.  It involved removing a piece of property from a complicated set of covenants and restrictions of the subdivision that required attorneys in three states, and resurveying/resubividing/recombining the properties two days before the closing, because of a last second decision by the folks in Atlanta concerning 3/10ths of an acre where they only wanted to do two [tenths].  Mayor Becker managed to get that straightened out and our attorney closed right on schedule.  Mayor Becker commented that he had been spending time there and that he thought the council made a very wise decision for a long term investment in real property assets; Mayor Becker thanked the council.     
11.
Festival Update
· Ms. Brooks noted that Barbara Erps was on vacation this month.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that she had given the council the latest budget and commented that there wasn’t much going on right now as they are still waiting for things to come in; “spread the word everybody”.  Ms. Brooks informed the council that she had some bad news – Lipstick on a Pig was actually booked somewhere else; Tim is in two different bands and he was available for the local one, but the one he takes on the road was performing elsewhere.  Therefore, we are down to not having a band.  Ms. Brooks sought council advice on whether or not staff could look for a band.  Councilwoman Coffey responded “please”.  Mayor Becker noted that we have the original suggestion of Dirt Poor who are nearby and he has heard from Mineral Springs resident Hal Rape Jr. whose son Hal the III plays bass in two bands; they did play a Waxhaw Festival last year.  Mayor Becker explained that we did see them on YouTube and they did sound very good too; however, we haven’t contacted them because Ms. Brooks wanted to get guidance from the council.  That’s a Mineral Springs resident also, so we certainly have opportunities out there.  We may not need to worry about the cover, because Tim wanted that specifically, that wasn’t something that came up with Dirt Poor that Mayor Becker understood and he didn’t know if Twelve Mile Creek [Hal’s band] will be that concerned either.  Ms. Brooks explained that she had spoken with Tim a little bit and he was supposed to get back with her on some suggestions that he might have as far as who might be good for us.  Attorney Griffin mentioned that there is a band that plays at a lot of these kinds of events that is very popular in this county is the Village Greene; they don’t live in the town’s jurisdiction, but they are well recognized and they might if the town has an emergency situation really help without a lot of compensation.  They play folk, gospel, blues and country; they mix in all of their music when they perform.  It’s the Village Greene; Rick Greene is one of them (he works for Edwards Wood Products) and his brother.  Rick Greene has been in the paper recently.  Mayor Becker asked the council if Ms. Brooks had a little leeway.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that at this time she thought it was imperative that Ms. Brooks move forward with quickness.  Ms. Brooks asked if the council was set on the $600 figure.  Councilwoman Coffey responded she thought that should be.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she thought that should be the highest.  Mayor Becker commented that he thought some of the bands may go slightly below that, because Tim is one of the higher local bands, so it looks like a good level.   Councilwoman Critz stated that she did like Attorney Griffin’s suggestion, because there would be a variety; not everyone really enjoys just one style of music.  Councilwoman Neill liked that idea as well.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the council look into them and maybe talk with him and then a couple of the council members can talk with Ms. Brooks before the next meeting.  Ms. Brooks responded okay.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if Ms. Brooks was going to be moving forward with the decision and start meeting with people.  Mayor Becker responded as long as council gives Ms. Brooks authority to go ahead and make a decision if she feels comfortable.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she will try to work with Ms. Brooks on that if she would like.  Ms. Brooks responded okay, because we are less than two months now. 

· Ms. Brooks reported that she did talk to the man who does balloons and he will come here for four hours for a fee of $150 and make balloons for people – unless the council is opposed to that.  Councilwoman Critz responded no.  Mayor Becker mentioned that he had been at Waxhaw, which is where Ms. Ridings saw him.  He is just incredible – hundreds of balloons are twisted into animals and things, he just never stops.
· Mayor Becker asked if Ms. Brooks had anything else; it looks like she is making good progress.  Ms. Brooks responded moving forward – we’ve got one more update for the council and “we are there”.  Ms. Brooks asked the council if they were ready to “man their booth”.  Councilwoman Critz responded that they should probably come up with a sign-up sheet to help them stay organized.  Mayor Becker announced that he did get the tent.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if the council was going to be wearing name tags.  Attorney Griffin asked if that was for the dunk tank (the mayor booth).  Mayor Becker responded “no, we are not having that”.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it was a great idea that would be fun.  It could be done as a fundraiser.  Ms. Brooks commented that she thought it would be great.  Councilwoman Critz commented that there is still time for us not to rule that totally out.  Mayor Becker stated that he thought it was ruled out.  Ms. Brooks noted that she would put it in the budget for next time.  Mayor Becker explained that we would give the council a final update or Ms. Brooks would, because he takes no credit – that hat is on Ms. Brooks head a lot of the time and the work seems to get done.  Mayor Becker thanked Ms. Brooks for being the festival co-organizer.                    
12.
2014 Summer Municipal Clerk Academies

· Mayor Becker commented that Ms. Brooks had a Summer Municipal Clerk Academy she wanted to talk about briefly.  Ms. Brooks explained that it is an expensive trip, but it was going to be an awesome trip, because the first day and a half of it deals with public speaking, listening to people and communicating; the next days are legislative updates, things that the clerk needs to know about such as liability when it comes to dealing with the people and general ordinance authority.  The academy is in Wilmington and it would require a four night stay in a hotel, two of which would be a weekend, so the hotel bill would depend on what kind of room was available and the cost of the room would range from $760 to $900.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Brooks wanted both her and Ms. Ridings to go.  Ms. Brooks responded no.  Ms. Brooks continued that the cost of the program itself was $310 and reiterated that it was an expensive trip, which is why she brought it to the council.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she thought the training was essential and she applauded Ms. Brooks for always being willing to do that; it would also be a great opportunity for Ms. Brooks to come back and practice her public speaking skills by giving the council an update on those legislative updates, because those are vital to the council.  Councilwoman Coffey added that the legislative updates are imperative and Ms. Brooks has to stay on top of that; no matter who has the position they have to be trained continuously, it’s not “you’ve got the job and you’re on your own”.      
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve Ms. Brooks to go for the Clerk’s Class and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion was passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
13.
Staff Reports
· There were no staff reports this month.  
14.
Other Business
· Councilman Countryman mentioned the Ethics class that is required for the council members that were elected this past election cycle and stated that when that takes place it should be on a webinar as a group.  Ms. Brooks commented that she had all of that information and she would be presenting it to the council next month so that they could decide; however, they could make that decision now.  Councilwoman Critz asked Councilman Countryman if it was okay with him if it were put in the agenda packet next month.  Councilman Countryman responded yes, that’s fine.  Ms. Brooks mentioned that she had also planned on bringing the classes that Councilwoman Critz had recently suggested to the council next month as well.   
15. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:34 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, August 14, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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